
DRAFT 

Seal Rock Rural Fire Protection District 

Board of Directors Meeting – March 12, 2020 

Seal Rock Administration Building 

 
Directors Present:     John Soltau   Peter Benjamin   

  Dustin Joll  Larry Henson    
Tina Fritz 

 
Others Present:  Chief Sakaris   Derek Udoutch  

Jamie Mason  Gary Woodson 
Skip Smith  Dave Oliver 
Mike Burt  Lyle Beard   
Paul Highfill  Judi Highfill   
Mickie Lundquist Paul Rimola 
Cheri Brubaker Mary Lou Morris  

Call to Order – Board of Directors Meeting 

• President Soltau presided and called the meeting to order at 18:33. There was a quorum. 

Approval of Minutes for February 13, 2020 Meeting 

• President Soltau asked for a motion to approve the February 13, 2020 minutes.  Director 
Benjamin made a motion to approve the minutes and Director Joll seconded the motion. 

• President Soltau asked if there were any comments or corrections regarding the February 
13, 2020 minutes. There were no comments or corrections. 

• The minutes were approved. 

Financials (handout) 

• Director Benjamin distributed financial reports and discussed each statement. 
• Balance Sheet as of February 29, 2020 – Summarized Current Assets and Liabilities. The 

total for Operating Funds was $551,264. Total LOSAP Funds was $50,317.  Total for 
Truck & Bldg Reserve Funds was $139,149.  Total Accounts Payable was $10,277.  
Total Credit Cards was $1,650.  

• Income and Expense February 2020 – Total income from taxes was $3,271. Total income 
from interest was $1,010. Expenses for the Firefighters Fund was $19,400.  Expenses for 
the Chief Fund was $7,449.  General Fund Expenses was $12,896.  Truck & Bldg Fund 
Expenses was $2,417. 

• Expense Detail February 2020 – Reviewed with no questions or comments. 

 



• Budget vs Actual Report July 2019 through February 2020 – Total Income is 95% of 
budget.  Total Firefighters Fund Expenses is 71% of budget.  Total Chief Fund Expenses 
is 60% of budget.  Total General Fund Expenses is 57% of budget.  Total Truck & Bldg 
Fund Expenses is 44% of budget. 

• Director Joll made a motion to approve Financials.  Director Benjamin seconded the 
motion. Motion passed.  

• Bills Paid March 2020 – Reviewed with no questions or comments.  
• Credit Card Charges February 2020 – Total charges were $1,650.40.   
• Director Benjamin made a motion to approve Accounts Payable. Director Joll seconded 

the motion. Motion passed. 
• Cash Requirements March 2020 – Director Benjamin stated $41,000 is required for the 

month of March. 
• Director Benjamin made a motion to make the transfer. Director Joll seconded the 

motion. Motion passed. 

 

• Intergovenmental Agreement: 

President Soltau introduced Chief Gary Woodson and Chief Jamie Mason from the 
Central Coast Fire District.  President Soltau asked Chief Woodson and Chief Mason to 
discuss the Intergovernmental Agreement between Central Coast Fire District and Seal 
Rock Fire District.  Chief Woodson has presented the agreement to his Board of 
Directors and the Board Chair has signed the same agreement as the Seal Rock Fire 
District Board has been presented.  There will be an Oversight Committee to oversee the 
agreement.  The two districts have been working together for some time on medical, 
accident and fire calls.  President Soltau asked if the policies for both districts match.  
The policies are being reviewed and will try to standardize the policies so they are the 
same.  This is a work in progress.  Seal Rock Fire District will go to high priority calls for 
their district with Central Coast and vise versa.  Calls will be prioritized to see if backup 
is needed.  President Soltau had a question about the Operational Document between the 
two districts and would like the Board to review it.  Chief Mason said the agreement is 
not a merger of the two districts.  The agreement allows the use of resources as if the 
districts were one.  They can share equipment and personnel.  Chief Mason has been 
doing training for both districts.  The Master IGA is a guideline.  Director Joll asked how 
the county mutual aide agreement would be affected.  He gave the example of a structure 
fire.  The agreement would allow employees to assist each other with personnel as 
needed.  Each district still has the financial responsibility.  In the past, the districts have 
shared on a hand shake basis, now there will be a document in place.  Each district has 
one on duty employee during the day.  After dark, two employees will go together on a 
call.  It will not be necessary to wait for volunteers to respond before two are available to 
go on a call.  Director Fritz stated 911 dispatch is from Salem and there can be a delay 
responding to a call.  With the agreement, there will be a quicker response.  Director Joll 
expressed his concern about Section 3 of the Agreement for Compensation.  He feels this 
section is too ambiguous. It was explained that the Chiefs have to agree to any charges 
and it goes to the Oversight Committee for review.  There could be a financial cost to one 
district such as the cost of a training officer.  The Oversight Committee has to agree 
before it would be put in place.  Other districts are using the same Intergovernmental 
Agreement. 



Director Fritz made a motion to approve the Intergovernmental Agreement.  Director 
Benjamin seconded the motion.  Motion passed and President Soltau signed the 
Agreement. 

A copy of the Intergovernmental Agreement is attached. 

Old Business 

• Policy Update: 

Chief Sakaris asked the Board to approve the policies from Lexipol.  There will be 
additional policies to approve later.  Director Joll made a motion to adopt the Lexipol 
policies.  Director Benjamin seconded the motion.  Motion passed. 

• Firefighter Position Update: 

Chief Sakaris reported there are 18 applications.  Closing date was March 2nd.  The Chief 
will go through the applications to determine if each applicant qualifies.  The interview 
process will follow.  Applicants will have a physical and background check.  The target 
date is May or June.  Director Henson asked if the contract will be ready by then.  
President Soltau and Director Joll are working on the proposal as well as legal council. 

New Business 

• Intergovernmental Agreement: 

Previously discussed and approved. 

• Chiefs Report by Chief Sakaris: 

Chief Sakaris gave information about the Corona Virus in Oregon.  There are 24 cases in 
Oregon as of March 12, 2020.  There is a total of 367 pending cases with a total of 548 
being monitored.  Washington County has 8 cases with other counties having one or two 
cases.  There are no cases in Lincoln County.  Eleven of the cases in the state of Oregon 
are people 55+.  Governor Brown has the Community Distancing Policy in affect for one 
month.  There is a ban on any event for 250+.  Most of the concern is for the elderly. 

Chief Sakari discussed the items in his February 2020 Monthly report that follows. 

1. February 15, 2020 attended the community outreach at the Bayshore Station for blood 
pressures. 

2.  February 20, 2020 CPR class was given to two volunteers. 

3.  February 20, 2020 attended the Fire Chiefs’ meeting in Newport. 

4.  February 21, 2020 completed infectious control plan. 

5.  February 23, 2020 all qualified personnel were SCBA fit tested. 



6.  February 25, 2020 Chief went to Salem ODF Headquarters to look at a rescue unit 
they had in surplus.  Cost approximately $2000.   

(Director Fritz doesn’t think it is a good idea to purchase this unit, it is too costly.  Chief 
Sakaris stated it would cost $10,000 to $12,000 to get it operational.  President Soltau 
suggested getting more information.) 

7.  February 26, 2020 Doug’s Electric repaired light switch that had burned wiring. 

8.  February 28, 2020 Chief Sakaris met with Mr. Chapman who has applied for the 
firefighter’s position. 

9.  March 2, 2020 Chief Sakaris participated in the webinar for our monthly update with 
Lexipol policies. 

10. March 3-5, 2020 Chief Sakaris attended the annual Northwest Leadership conference 
in Portland as a guest of Lexipol. 

11. March 7, 2020 Chief Sakaris met with Richard from Doug’s Electric in regards to the 
electrical issues that occurred on March 6, 2020 at 11pm.  It was found that the main 
breaker to the station is faulty and is tripping.  This breaker is one that is not in use 
anymore.  The repair for this issue is to replace the old electrical panel. 

12. March 10, 2020 attended the Corona Virus webinar hosted by OHA on the current 
status of the virus in Oregon. 

13. March 10, 2020 attended the weekly webinar for Seal Rock policy update with 
Lexipol. 

14. March 11, 2020 met with Adam Springer regarding personnel issues. 

15. March 11, 2020 Doug’s Electric at the Bayshore station to replace electrical panel.  
Panel replaced. 

There were 12 medical and 13 fire calls for a total of 25 calls for the month.  The average 
turnout time was one minutes three seconds to get to the station and five minutes 46 
seconds to get to a call.  There were 369 calls last year.  The response time last year was 
nine minutes fifty seconds for fires and seven minutes for EMS.  Director Fritz thinks the 
checking out monitor is a good idea. 

• Paul Highfill announced that he is done as a volunteer.  A letter of resignation was 
submitted by Paul Highfill, Lyle Beard and Mike Burt. 

• SRFD Association: 

Dave Oliver said the Association is short on volunteers.  There are currently two new 
people in training.  Mr. Oliver and Director Henson have been finger printed.  Mr. Oliver 
thought Mr. Highfill, Mr. Beard and Mr. Burt intended to address the Board on some 
financial issues but decided not to do so. 



Public Comments:  

• Paul Rimola said there was a rumor that the decision by Lincoln County regarding Brian 
Booth Park was being appealed.  This rumor is not correct.  There is no appeal from State 
Parks and the time for an appeal has passed.  The denial stands. 

• Skip Smith expressed his concern regarding the lack of information the public gets 
regarding Seal Rock Fire District.  He feels this may be the reason why the ballot 
measure to hire more firefighters has been defeated.  Mr. Smith volunteered to work on 
an annual report for the District.  Mr. Smith is a retired fire chief.  Chief Sakaris stated an 
annual report is a lot of work but with help he is willing to do the report.  Director 
Benjamin is willing to help.  Director Benjamin works with Emergency Management for 
Lincoln County and can get the templet used by Lincoln County.  It was suggested 
putting the annual report on the District website, Facebook and local newspaper.  Mickie 
Lundquist also volunteered to help.  Chief Sakaris has data for the report and Mr. Smith 
already has a format ready. 

Board Comments: 

• None. 

President Soltau adjourned the meeting at 19:45. 

 

 

Minutes prepared by Mary Lou Morris. 
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